REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 7th September 2020 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, R Jenkins, C Mutten, M Edge, T Rednall, C Willimott, T Davey, R Holt and P Bagshaw, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden and 4 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-09) Apologies for Absence

None.
2-09) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Mutten: item 9b, permissive path
3-09)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 6th July 2020 were approved, with 2 abstentions, to be a true record.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-09)  Matters Arising

None received.
Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden:  Broadland held its third virtual Council meeting on 30 July. At the meeting, the following key decisions were made:

· The Council’s Plan for recovery from the COVID-19 Crisis was approved reflecting the actions for the short, medium, and long term.

· The Council’s Environmental Strategy was approved. This is a living document and contains our plan of action to address climate change.

The Audit Committee met on the 16 July for a comprehensive look at the draft 2019/20 Statement of Accounts. There was an overall surplus of income over expenditure amounting to £1,047k. This is primarily due to participating in the Norfolk 75% business rates retention pilot during that year. There were also better than expected returns on investments and an underspend on resources.

The Council has also been considering the provision of its waste services as the current contract with Veolia is due to expire in early 2022. A working group from both SNC and BDC looked at various options and asked for a business case to be prepared for the establishment of a tekel compliant Local Authority Trading Company to take over the services at both Councils. Broadland considered the business case and decided that the best value for our residents would be through a competitive tender process. That process is due to start in September.

At the end of July I received an email from a senior Economic Development Officer at BDC indicating that the Confidence Campaign had been rolled out in the Marshes Ward. 

Broadland is again involved in the Solar Together scheme. This is a solar panel buying scheme which aims to help residents and small businesses in Broadland generate their own energy. To find out more about the scheme and register your interest, please visit the www.solartogether.co.uk/broadland website.

Nominations for the sixth annual Community at Heart Awards opened on the 14 August. I would really like to see residents of Reedham (individuals, community groups and businesses) being amongst the recipients of this year’s awards.

I also want to mention the £500 Member’s grant that is available for equipment needed by community groups. Last year, my grant was spent on buying equipment for the Ayurvedic Indian festival in Halvergate and for the Junior Tree Wardens in Freethorpe. If you are aware of any groups in need, please ask them to get in touch with me.

Just for information, Mr Andrew Moll has been appointed as Parish Clerk in Freethorpe.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury sent the following report: 

The first event after lock down will be this Saturday, with a psychic medium.
The village hall gate will be open from Sunday.
The play equipment will be open to the public on Sunday, if sanitisers arrive on time.
Play equipment safety inspection are still been carried out.
Fenland Leisure have been contacted to do the work to the swings and zip line.
Public
A member of the public reported that the signs on the new litter bins on Riverside are not correct.  All the litter is collected by the same van regardless of whether it is rubbish or recycling as the same coloured bags are used.  Clerk to contact BDC.
The additional wheelie bins for the Riverside rubbish has worked with only occasional rubbish having to be moved to the bins nearer the phone box.

A member of the public reported overhanging branches on Middle Hill.  Cllr Hale will investigate.

Cllr Mutten reported overhanging branches near the Witton Green bridge, towards Footpath 2.

The Lord Nelson held a music event a couple of weeks ago that was attended by at least 200 people.  The police were aware at the time and it is understood some arrests were made on the night.

The Lord Nelson bottle bank was moved near to the Council’s bottle bank when they held their music event.  It was hoped it would be returned to the original position when it is next emptied.

A member of the public inquired if DCllr Nurden’s grant could be used to help rid the church yard of its rabbit and mole problem.  DCllr Nurden confirmed that the grant can only be used for the purchase of equipment.

Highways do not clear cut or strimmed branches and grass from footpaths.

5-09) Planning Applications

a) Appeal against the refusal of 4 dwellings at Thickthorns, 12 Church Road, NR13 3TY

The Council supported the original application for permission in principle.  This information will have been passed to the Planning Inspectorate.  No further comments were deemed necessary.
b) 20201559 - removal of existing garage and erection of new 2 storey side extension and extension to front at Willow House, 11A The Hills, NR13 3TN.  The Council resolved to support the application.
c) 20201446 - variation of condition of planning permission 20141918 - change of design of dwelling at Thickthorns, 12 Church Road, NR13 3TY.  This application arrived today.  The Clerk will check the amendments and inform the Council. 
d) 20201417 - demolition of garage. Construction of 2 storey dwelling to side garden of 9 Middle Hill.  The application was received on the 30th July and emailed to all Councillors. One reply was received so no comments were sent to Planning.  Highways say Middle Hill is not wide enough and there is not room to accommodate the necessary visibility splay. The Council had no further comments.
e) 5 Middle Hill is now called Phloxhaven. Noted.
f) The Clerk drew the Council’s attention to the new Planning White Paper.  If enacted into law there will be huge changes to Local Plans and how planning applications are decided.  The closing date for the consultation is the 29th October (12 weeks from 6th August).  To be discussed at the next meeting.  Clerk to forward the White Paper to all Councillors.
6-09) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

None received.
7-09) Update for the Allotments

Cllr Bagshaw confirmed that there has been a fly tipping problem on one of the plots.  It is not clear if it has been resolved yet.  Otherwise there have been no issues.  

8-09) To Receive an update from the PCC

Cllr Rushbrook reported that the next PCC meeting will be held next week.  Fortnightly services are being held in the church.  The churchyard maintenance group will be meeting at 10am on Saturday.
9-09) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The sensor was located on Mill Road in July.  The speed data was similar to last time, the 85% centile was 27.9mph, in a 30mph limit, compared to 27.8mph in September 2019.   There were far fewer vehicles however.  The maximum speed recorded was 45mph vs 50mph in September 2019.
In August the sensor was located on Riverside.  The 85% centile was 18.5mph, compared to 19mph in December 2019. However there were 3 times the number of vehicles, 9,000 vs 3,000 in December 2019. The maximum speed recorded was 40mph, but only once, and only 13 vehicles were recorded going between 30-35mph.

It is currently located on Freethorpe Road, by the pedestrian entrance to the playing field.  

b) Permissive Path

All parties have now signed the bound Agreement and Management Schedule.  The materials have been purchased and delivered, and the final fixings arrived last week.   Installation will hopefully begin this week.

The rent for the land has been paid and the Broadland District Council grant received. 

Drafts of the required signs have been received and agreed. 

Next week Mike Fiske and Mike Horwitz are on holiday and it was agreed that Cllr Edge would stand in as co-ordinator and point of contact for the contractor.
Footpath No 1, along the riverbank, should be opening on the 1st October.

c) 2nd Limpenhoe turning

No update received.  
10-09)  Correspondence Received

a. An email regarding traffic calming on Station Road and the junction with Freethorpe Road was circulated to Councillors.  The Community Led Plan questionnaire identified that 36% of respondents wanted a traffic island at the junction and 26% wanted other traffic calming measures.  The Clerk will request a site meeting with Highways to consider any traffic calming measures available.
b. A letter was received regarding a Memorial Mooring Post for the late JRJ (Jack) Hunt.  The Council resolved to support the request.
c. The Village Hall will be opening next week.  Details of the updated hire agreement and Covid procedures will be sent to all hirers.
d. The Western Link consultation closes 20th September

e. There is a consultation on Coastal Adaptation Supplementary Planning Document. The closing date for comments is the 16th October 2020.

11-09) Notice board maintenance
The Council considered whether to leave the notice board to naturally weather or to oil it every 12 to 18 months to maintain the current veneer. It was agreed that the Council would have the notice board maintained.
12-09) Website Accessibility Requirements
a) Cookie Policy - the Clerk will check whether the Council needs their own Cookie Policy or if the one on the website for NALC is acceptable.

b) Privacy Policy - the Clerk will also check if a link to the Council’s Privacy Policy is needed as the current one, following on from the Cookie Policy, is also for NALC.  A Privacy Policy is already on the website.

c) Accessibility Statement - a draft Accessibility Statement was circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.  A typing error will be corrected and a sentence inserted to indicate that non-accessible documents may be reformatted on request. The Clerk will forward the amended document to all Councillors and the draft will be published on the website. The final Accessibility Statement will be agreed at the next meeting.
13-09) Financial Matters

i. NCF Covid-19 Grant: the Reedham Covid Response group received a donation of £250 from the Church but has not needed to use any of it to date.  Other assistance for those in need has been found.  The Council resolved to return the NCF Covid-19 Grant of £1,000.00 for other communities to use.  Thanks were given to Cllr Davey and her helpers for all the work and community assistance they gave during lockdown.

ii. The Council approved the purchase of 2 poppy wreaths.  Clerk to action.

iii. The monthly Income and Expenditure report had been circulated to councillors before the meeting.
iv. The payments made in August were approved:

Harry Stebbing Workshop - noticeboard




£  1,849.20
Indigo Waste Services Ltd - glass recycling




£       37.80

Secure-a-Field - bridge for the Permissive Path



£  6,132.00

C Dickson - salary July 2020 (incl 10 hours overtime)


£     493.31

HMRC - PAYE July 2020






£       30.20

Total   = 








£  8,545.51

v. Payments presented for approval:
Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     136.04
C Dickson - salary August 2020 (incl backdated increase)


£     436.11
HMRC - PAYE August 2020






£       15.00

C Dickson - expenses August 2020





£       20.40
PKF Littlejohn LLP - external audit 2019/20




£     240.00
Total   = 







            £     847.55
The Council approved all the payments presented.  
vi. To consider a resolution ‘Reedham Parish Council resolves under Regulation 3(1) of the Local Government Pension Scheme Regulations 2013 that the Clerk should be designated as being eligible for membership of the LGPS with effect from 1st July 2020’.  The resolution was approved.  The Council requires a Pension Policy.  The Clerk will draft one for consideration at the next Parish Council meeting.
14-09) Items for the Next Agenda
2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Pension Policy

Planning White Paper

Business Directory online

Accessibility Statement

Public
Cllr Rushbrook asked that the chevron signage at the corner of Station Road outside her house be added to the meeting with Highways.  There have been instances of vehicles going straight on down the drive to Brit House.  Clerk to action.

A member of the public suggested that the new noticeboard on Riverside could include information on Jack Hunt. A second member of the public informed the meeting that when mooring at the Berney Arms was not allowed the family wanted to move the mooring post.

A memorial bench to Rita Hill will be installed on Riverside.  It will match the ones currently there.
Cllr Rednall informed the Council that most business have their own policies and sanitisers in place and were not interested in the help offered by BDC.  Acle Parish Council have now bought a Covid fogging machine and will hire it, the chemicals and the operator out for £50 a time.  The chemicals  last 28 days.

15-09) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 5th October 2020 at 7.30 pm unless an additional meeting is called.  Depending on the Coronavirus restrictions in place at the time this meeting will either be held in the Village Hall, online via Zoom, or a mixture of the two.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.8.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	7,500.00
	
	GROUNDS MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	5,000.00
	5,000.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	83.04
	229.32

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	13,105.56
	14,255.56

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	222.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	1,098.02
	2,366.41

	GLASS & MISC
	
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	394.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	31.50
	1,694.72

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	975.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	5,000.00
	13,298.69
	
	TOTAL
	14,318.12
	20,138.00

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	4,239.46
	
	VAT
	2,636.69
	2,657.72

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	25,341.87
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	21,546.46
	

	INCOME
	5,000.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-16,954.81
	
	
	
	21,546.46
	

	
	13,387.06
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	304
	148.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	323
	1,849.20
	

	Community Grant
	0.00
	
	
	325
	6,132.00
	

	VAT
	0.00
	
	
	327
	30.20
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	13,387.06
	
	
	BALANCE
	13,387.06
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.8.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,144.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,144.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,144.89
	
	
	
	1,144.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£54,733.55
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
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